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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

STEVE J. LONGARIELLO,         )
                              )
     Petitioner,              )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO.  95-5316
                              )
THE SCHOOL BOARD OF DADE      )
COUNTY, FLORIDA,              )
                              )
     Respondent.              )
______________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its
designated Hearing Officer, Joyous D. Parrish, held a formal hearing in the
above-styled case on April 17 and 18, 1996, in Broward County, Florida.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Steve J. Longariello, pro se
                      9999 Summerbreeze Drive, Number 422
                      Sunrise, Florida  33322

     For Respondent:  Heidi N. Shulman, Esquire
                      School Board of Dade County, Florida
                      School Board Administration Building
                      1450 Northeast Second Avenue, Suite 400
                      Miami, Florida  33132

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The central issue in this case is whether the Respondent discriminated
against the Petitioner as alleged in an Equal Employment Opportunity Commission
(EEOC) complaint filed in August, 1993.

                      PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     This case began when the Petitioner, Steven J. Longariello, filed an EEOC
complaint against the Respondent, the Dade County School Board (Board).  This
complaint alleged, in pertinent part, that the Board had failed to schedule an
interview for employment with the Petitioner, and that it had thereby
discriminated against him on the basis of sex and marital status.  The
allegations regarding sex discrimination are pending in a related federal suit.
This case, DOAH case no. 95-5316, addresses only the marital status claims
raised by the complaint.

     An amended complaint, filed with the Division of Administrative Hearings in
accordance with the order of the Hearing Officer, set forth the following



requests for relief: monetary damages for back pay and full benefits; punitive
damages; and costs and fees for representing himself.  Each of these claims is
addressed below.

     At the hearing, Petitioner testified in his own behalf and offered the
testimony of the following witnesses:  Octavio J. Visiedo, superintendent of the
Dade County Schools; Dr. Terence Garner, an assistant superintendent responsible
for the Board's personnel office and staffing for the Dade County Public School
system; Gerrard Graniero, director for student advocacy in the  Board's division
of equal educational opportunity and advocacy; and Magaly Abrahante, executive
director of the division of equal  educational opportunity and advocacy.

     The Respondent presented the testimony of Dr. Garner; Mr. Graniero; Ms.
Abrahante; Lucille Pereira, former executive director of the division of equal
educational opportunity and advocacy; and Giselda Feild, director of data
management within the office of educational accountability.

     The transcript of the proceeding was filed with the Division of
Administrative Hearings on May 10, 1996.  Petitioner did not file a proposed
recommended order.  Specific rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted
by the Respondent are included in the appendix at the conclusion of this order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  At all times material to this case, Respondent was a School Board
charged with the duty to operate, control, and supervise all free public schools
within the Dade County school district.  Such authority includes, but is not
limited to, the employment of appropriate staff for the Dade County schools.

     2.  Geographically, the Respondent's district covers a span of
approximately seventy-eight miles.

     3.  Petitioner is an unmarried 41 year old male citizen of the United
States of America.

     4.  In August of 1992, Petitioner applied for a teaching position with the
Office of Personnel Staffing (the personnel office) in the Dade County school
system.  The personnel office is responsible for staffing instructional staff:
teachers and teacher's aides.

     5.  The personnel office receives approximately fifty thousand applications
annually from individuals seeking employment with the Respondent.  Many of the
applications are for employment as teachers for the Dade County school system.

     6.  The personnel office hires approximately three to four thousand people
a year.  Of that number, approximately two thousand people are hired as
teachers.

     7.  The operational procedures of the personnel office regarding the
application and hiring process for teachers are set forth in the instructions
for completing the teacher application package.  The instructions are in the
front of the application package.

     8.  Completion of the teacher application process requires that all
applicants submit a completed application package, including the submission of
all official transcripts.



     9.  An applicant's official transcripts are always required; all teacher
applicants must submit these documents to the personnel office.

     10.  In this case, Petitioner signed the application package attesting to
the fact that he received the package in its entirety.  Petitioner was familiar
with all of the contents of the application package, including the instructions
to the application package.  Before submitting his application package to the
personnel office, petitioner knew or should have known that official transcripts
were a required portion of the application package.

     11.  Petitioner failed to provide the personnel office with his official
transcripts when he submitted his application package.

     12.  Official transcripts are required to avoid the submission of
transcripts that reflect altered and/or forged grades and subject areas.
Additionally, the submission of official transcripts facilitates the analysis of
the applicant's individual subject performances, possible secondary areas of
certification, and additional experiences, subjects or classes that may enhance
or decrease the written assessment of the applicant.  Examination of an official
transcript is the only reliable available means of receiving the information.

     13.  The personnel office does not seek an applicant's official
transcripts, nor does the office have the authority to request such documents
from the Florida Department of Education.  Official transcripts are confidential
documents and once submitted to the State such documents will be released only
to the applicant once the applicant's file has expired.

     14.  Additionally, the Board does not have the capability, nor is it
required, to confirm or cross reference the existence of an applicant's official
transcript with another agency for purposes of assessing the applicant's
qualifications.

     15.  All applicants seeking employment as a teacher with the Board must
meet the application criteria established by the personnel office.  All of the
requirements for completing an application package are chronicled in the
instructions to the application package.

     16.  Once an application is received, the personnel office has a standard
procedure of immediately reviewing an application to verify that it is complete.

     17.  In this case, Petitioner's application was deemed incomplete because
it lacked Petitioner's official transcripts.  Based on the preceding,
Petitioner's application was not processed.  Because the application was not
completed, Petitioner was not eligible for employment.

     18.  An applicant may call for an appointment for an interview after the
applicant has submitted a completed application package and the applicant's file
is processed.  If the applicant's file is not completed and processed, the
applicant cannot be scheduled or considered for an interview.

     19.  The personnel office did not interview Petitioner because his
application was incomplete and unprocessed.

     20.  The only reason Petitioner was not interviewed was because his
application was incomplete.  No other factor influenced this matter.



     21.  The Petitioner's marital status did not impact the decision to deem
his employment application incomplete.

     22.  The Board does not take issue with employing single men.  Other than
Petitioner's complaint, the Board has not received a charge of marital status
discrimination in the last ten years.

     23.  Staff from the personnel office spoke with Petitioner regarding his
incomplete application package.  The personnel office offered to assist
Petitioner.

     24.  Petitioner was advised that if he furnished the personnel office with
his original set of official transcripts, that Dr. Garner would personally copy
his originals, attest to their authenticity, return the originals to Petitioner,
and proceed with Petitioner's interview (presuming the transcripts were as
Petitioner represented).

     25.  Petitioner never submitted the official transcripts for review and
copying.  Additionally, Petitioner did not seek a certified copy of his records
from the Florida Department of Education.  Only at the hearing was Petitioner
willing to allow  his set of the official transcripts to be reviewed.

     26.  A statement of eligibility or certification from the Florida
Department of Education does not make an applicant automatically qualified for,
and entitled to, a teaching position  with the Board.

     27.  Completion of the teacher application package also includes the
submission of a completed W-4 tax form.

     28.  The information solicited on a W-4 form is not considered or even
reviewed by the personnel office when they assess an applicant's credentials and
overall qualifications for employment.

     29.  The personnel office does not use a W-4 form to screen applicants by
marital status.

     30.  Additionally, the personnel office requests the tax information, along
with other information, before the actual date of hire, in order to avoid
operational delays.  Past experiences have demonstrated that it is inefficient
and impractical to have a newly hired employee mail the W-4 form to the wage and
salary office after the individual's actual date of hire.

     31.  The personnel office processes the paperwork but does not hire teacher
applicants.  The office is a clearing house that gets applicants ready for hire.
The actual hiring of an applicant occurs at a school.

     32.  The application procedures and all of its requirements have been in
effect for approximately thirteen years.  The application procedures and all of
its requirements are essential in order to facilitate the procedure of hiring
the most qualified personnel, regardless of their marital status.  It is also
essential in order to expedite the process for providing newly hired employees
with immediate compensation and benefits.

     33.  Administrative procedures, regulations, directives and guidelines are
permissible methods of implementing School Board policies.



     34.  The Board received notification from the EEOC that Petitioner had
filed a charge of sex and marital discrimination against the School Board.

     35.  On May 23, 1995, the EEOC issued a letter of determination as to the
merits of Petitioner's allegations of sex and marital status discrimination,
finding, in pertinent part, that

          Examination of the evidence of record shows
          that (Petitioner) was not considered for any
          position because he failed to submit all the
          material required with the application.
          Evidence further shows that all applicants
          must submit the required material to be con-
          sidered for vacancies.  The (Petitioner) was
          unable to provide and the Commission's inves-
          tigation did not disclose any evidence which
          would show Respondent considered the
          (Petitioner's) sex or marital status when
          reaching its decision.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     36.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, these proceedings.

     37.  Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes, provides, in pertinent part,
that:

          (1)  It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
            (a)  To discharge or fail or refuse to hire
          an individual, or otherwise to discriminate
          against any individual with respect to compen
          sation, terms, conditions, or privileges of
          employment, because of... marital status.
            (b)  To limit, segregate, or classify...
          applicants for employment in any way which
          would deprive or tend to deprive any indivi-
          dual of employment opportunities...because
          of such individual's ...marital status.

     38.  School Board Rule 6Gx13-4A-1.01, provides, in pertinent part, that:

          The School Board of Dade County, Florida ad-
          heres to a policy of non-discrimination in
          employment and strives affirmatively to pro-
          vide equal opportunity for all as required by
          state and federal law.  The Board attempts to
          identify and overcome real or potential arti-
          ficial barriers to employment...for its staff
          and applicants.

     39.  Petitioner has the burden of proving a prima facie case of marital
status discrimination.  Petitioner must demonstrate that but for his marital
status, the complained of action would not have taken place.  National
Industries Inc. v. Commission of Human Relations, 527 So.2d 894, 896 (Fla. 5th
DCA 1988).



     40.  In order for Petitioner to maintain his burden, Petitioner must prove
the following:  1) that Petitioner is a member of a protected class; 2) that
Petitioner applied for and was qualified for a position or job for which
Respondent was seeking applicants; 3) that despite his qualifications,
Petitioner was not hired; and 4) that he was not hired because of his marital
status.

     41.  Petitioner has failed to present competent, substantial evidence at
the final hearing in this cause to establish all of the threshold requirements
necessary for presenting a prima facie case of marital status discrimination.
The unrefuted evidence reveals that Petitioner did not submit documentation that
all teacher applicants were required to submit.  Therefore, Petitioner did not
satisfy the criteria established by the School Board for all similarly situated
applicants.  As a result, despite his certifications from New York and his
credentials from the Florida Department of Education, Petitioner has failed to
demonstrate that he did not receive an interview because of his marital status.
Moreover, Petitioner has not shown that he was qualified for the job he was
seeking.  The evidence established that the Board did not interview Petitioner
because Petitioner failed to submit a completed application package.
Petitioner's arguments are conclusory in nature and fundamentally insufficient
to establish a connection between Petitioner's marital status and the
Respondent's actions.  Based on the preceding, Petitioner has failed to
demonstrate discriminatory intent, conduct or treatment by Respondent.

     42.  The School Board has shown, by a preponderance of the  evidence,
legitimate and non-discriminatory reasons for requiring the submission of
official transcripts with a teacher's application package.  Official transcripts
provide information that assists the assessment of an applicant.  The School
Board does not have the capability, nor is it required, to confirm or cross
reference the substance of an applicant's official transcript with another
agency such as the Florida Department of Education.

     43.  The business requirements offered by the School Board in support of
its actions were reasonable and do not constitute a pretext for discrimination.
The procedures and actions taken in this case are the standard operating
procedures of the personnel office for all similarly situated applicants.  Such
procedures do not create an artificial barrier to employment.  The Board
provided Petitioner with an alternative to submitting his only set of official
transcripts due to Petitioner's extenuating circumstances.

     44.  Finally, the requirement of submitting a W-4 form as one of the
documents included in the application package is reasonable and within the
discretion of the School Board.  Petitioner has presented nothing to demonstrate
that the School Board solicits W-4 information in order to ascertain an
applicant's marital status for illegitimate purposes or that it is inappropriate
to collect W-4 information prior to the date of actual employment.

     45.  A pro se Petitioner is not entitled to an award of fees for
representing himself.  As a result, Petitioner's request for attorney's fees is
rejected.

     46.  Similarly, Petitioner's request for punitive damages is also rejected.
Section 760.11(5), Florida Statutes, provides that "...the state and its
agencies and subdivisions shall not be liable for punitive damages."



                         RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is, hereby,

     RECOMMENDED:

     That the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order
dismissing Petitioner's complaint against the Dade County School Board.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 11th day of June, 1996, in Tallahassee, Leon County,
Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            JOYOUS D. PARRISH, Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 11th day of June, 1996.

         APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 96-5316

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Petitioner:

     1.  None submitted.

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Respondent:

     1.  Paragraphs 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 8, 7, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18,
21, 22, 23, 25, 27, 29, 30, 33, 34, 35, 37, 50, and 54 are hereby accepted and
adopted by reference.
     2.  Paragraph 5 is accurate but irrelevant to the resolution of the issue
of this case.
     3.  Paragraphs 19 and 20 are accurate but unnecessary to the resolution of
the issue of this case.
     4.  Paragraphs 24, 26, 28, 31, 32, 36, 38, and 44 are accepted.
     5.  All other paragraphs not listed above are irrelevant.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Heidi N. Shulman, Esquire
School Board of Dade County, Florida
School Board Administration Building
1450 Northeast Second Avenue, Suite 400
Miami, Florida  33132

Steve J. Longariello
9999 Summerbreeze Drive, Number 422
Sunrise, Florida  33322



Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Florida Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Building
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

Dana Baird, General Counsel
Florida Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Building
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.

=================================================================
         PETITIONER'S MOTION TO CORRECT RECOMMENDED ORDER
=================================================================

                       STATE OF FLORIDA
              DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

STEVE J. LONGARIELLO

     Petitioner, Pro Se

v.                                  DOAH NO. 95-5316

DADE CO. SCHOOL BOARD

   Respondent.
_____________________________/

         PETITIONER'S MOTION TO CORRECT RECOMMENDED ORDER
                     BY HEARING OFFICER PARRISH

     Pursuant to F.A.C. Rules 60 Q-2.016, & 2.032, Petitioner, Pro Se, Steve J.
Longariello moves the Hearing Officer to correct the June 11, 1996 Recommended
Order by Hearing Officer Parrish in the above mentioned matter on the following
grounds:



     (1) The Notice of Hearing for this case indicates the issues to be "whether
Respondent has committed an unfair employment practice by failing to hire
Petitioner"  whereas the June 11/96 Recommended Order states the issues as
"Whether the Respondent discriminated against the Petitioner as alleged in an
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission complaint filed in Aug. of 1993."

     The differences in issues are important because it was brought out at the
hearing theat Respondent holds teacher applicants to difference standards than
Administrative Applicants, in that teacher applicants must submit an "official
transcript" whereas Administrative Applicamts are required to submit copies of
the transcript.  This is a clear unfair employment practice that is the base of
an elaborate scheme to discriminate against certain classes protected under the
law.

     (2)  Petitioner filed complaints with both F. Commission on Human Relations
& the EEOC, both in Jyly/Aug. 93. In Feb/96. the State Complaint was amended.
The Federal & State cases should be kept separate because marital status is not
a protected class under Title VII of the civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended.

     (3)  PERTAINING TO FINDINGS OF FACT -THE RECORD & TRANSCRIPT ALSO INDICATE:

          a)  Only tacher appliants are required to submit "official
transcripts".  Administrative Applicants can submit copies of the transcript.
(Res. admits in transcript) (See Petit Motion for Rec. Sum Final Order-fioled
2/20/96- @3-G. H,I, & Ex. 8).

          b)  Petitioner did submit copies of his Transcript.  (See Amended
Complaint- filed 2/24/96/ @ 6).

          c)  The instructions to the Application Packet does not at all
indicate that official transcripts must be submitted before an interview can be
scheduled.  In fact, submitting the official transcript, and the interview are
both part of the application process as indicate in the instructions.
Futhermore, the instructions fail to define what constitutes a "completed" or
"processed" file (See petit. Req. for Admissions (Dec. 14/95) & Res. Answers &
Objections both @ 8) (Also see Petitioner's Exhibit 10).

          d)  Respondent did not inform Petitioner, in writing, or otherwise,
the his file was incomplete (See Amended Complaint @ 10).

          e)  Respondent was unable to produce a copy of the document they
claimed to have sent Petitioner to inform him that his file was incomplete (See
Transcript).

          f)  Pursuant to Section 231.171, Fl. Statutes, an Official Statement
of Eligibility for Certification deems the applicant "qualified" to teach in the
educational area indicated on the statement.

          g)  A W-4 Form is not an appropriate form for an applicant to complete
because it is an employee withholding form, and at the time of application, an
applicant is not an employee (see Petitioner Exhibit Nine).

          h)  The Hearing Officer (Rigot) agreed to take Official Recognition of
School Board Rule 6Gx13-4A-1.01, pursuant to F.A.C. Rule 60Q-2.020 (See Ap.
16/96 Order by Rigot).  Although the Rule is cited in the Recommended Order,
what is important about the rule is not.  That is, at the time Petitioner
applied to Respondent, the School Board Rule (discrimination policy) did not



include marital status.  During the course of the EECO investigation, the Rule
was changed to include marital status (See Petitioner's Exhibit Four) (See Req.
for Admissions-Mar. 11/96 and Resp. Answers & Obj. to 2nd Req. for Admissions
both @ 7).

          i)  Petitioner did establish a prima facie case of marital status
discrimination because.

          1)  he is a single male and therefore he belongs to a class protected
by Fl. Statutes Ch. 760.10(1)(a) (See Amended Complaint @ 1).

          2)  he was Qualified (See Petitioner's Ex. One @ 1-10) (See also
Petitioner's Exh. One @ 4-6 and review Section 231.17 of Fl. Statutes).

          3)  he applied to Respondent for a teaching position (See Amended
Complaint @5) (Respondent also admits).

          4)  he was not interviewed or hired (Recommended Order @19).

          5)  Respondent continues to have a need for teachers with
qualifications similar to Petitioner's (See Recommended Order @ 6) (Also see
Transcript).

          j)  Respondent had immediate knowledge of Petitioner's marital status
because W-4 Form was included in the application packet (See Petitioner's
Exhibit Nine.

          k)  Petitioner offered to hand deliver his official transcripts at the
time of the interview and permit respondent to copy them  (Amended Complaint @
11).

          l)  As the hearing transcript indicates, the Fl. Civil Rights Act of
1992 is not anywhere acknowledged as being adhered to in any of the Respondent's
Non-Discrimination Policies.

          m)  EEOC findings have no bearing on this case.  It has already been
established that a cause of action founded on a Federal Statute is not the same
cause of action as one founded on a state statute, even where both statutes
apply to the same transaction or occurence (20 Fla, L. Weekly, D-1894).

     Wherefore Petitioner respectfully requests that the ORDER be corrected to
reflect the above changes and that the cause be reevaluated based on the
changes, together with such other,  further or different relief as to this court
deems just and proper.

                                     Respectfully Submitted,

DATED:  June 26, 1996
        Sunrise, Florida             _______________________
                                     Steve J. Longariello
To:  1)  Attorney Shulman            Petitioner, Pro Se
     2)  Hearing Officer             999 Summerbreeze Drive
           Parrish                   No. 422
                                     Sunrise, Florida 33322
                                     (954) 748-6340



I hereby certify that on June 26, 1996.  I mailed from the U.S. Post Office a
true and correct copy of the foregoing Motion to Correct Recommended Order by
Hearing Officer Parrish to:

     Attorney Heidi N. Shulman
     School Board of Dade Co. Fl.
     1450 Northeast Second Avenue
     Suite 400
     Miami, Florida 33132

______________________
STEVE J. LONGARIELLO
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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

STEVE J. LONGARIELLO,           )
                                )
     Petitioner,                )
                                )
vs.                             )   CASE NO. 95-5318
                                )
LEARNING CENTERS, INC., d/b/a   )
LIGHTHOUSE POINT ACADEMY,       )
                                )
     Respondent.                )
________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     On May 23, 1996, Learning Centers, Inc., formerly d/b/a Lighthouse Point
Academy (Respondent) filed a renewed motion for recommended summary final order,
with supporting documents including affidavits, a deposition excerpt, pleadings,
and a federal court decision.  Petitioner filed a response to the motion.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Steve J. Longariello, Pro Se
                      9999 Summerbreeze Drive, Apartment 422
                      Sunrise, Florida  33322

     For Respondent:  Michael G. Whelan, Esquire
                      David M. DeMaio, Esquire
                      Whelan & DeMaio, P. A.
                      1401 Brickell Avenue, Suite 500
                      Miami, Florida  33131

                      PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On or about July 12, 1993, Petitioner filed a complaint, including
attachments, with the Florida Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) alleging that
Respondent discriminated against him on the basis of sex and marital status in
violation of the Florida Human Rights Act.  On August 9, 1993, Petitioner filed
a complaint with the U. S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC)
alleging that Respondent discriminated against him on the basis of sex and
marital status in violation of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as
amended (Title VII).

     By Letter of Determination dated May 23, 1995, the EEOC notified Petitioner
that it had investigated his claim, and that it had determined that Respondent
had not considered his sex (male) or marital status (single) in reaching its
decision not to hire him and no violation of Title VII had occurred, and that it
was, therefore, dismissing Petitioner's complaint.  Further, the EEOC notified
Petitioner that he may only pursue the matter by filing suit in federal district
court within 90 days.  On August 14, 1995, Petitioner filed suit against
Respondent in federal district court alleging discrimination on the basis of sex
in violation of Title VII.



     On or about August 4, 1995, Petitioner requested a formal hearing from the
FCHR.  By letter dated September 27, 1995, the FCHR requested Petitioner to
provide it with a copy of the EEOC determination.  On October 20, 1995, the FCHR
received from Petitioner a copy of the EEOC determination and of the complaint,
with attachments, which had been filed with the FCHR on July 12, 1993.

     By notice filed November 1, 1995, this matter was referred to the Division
of Administrative Hearings by the FCHR.  The formal hearing in this matter is
scheduled for June 18 - 19, 1996.  The parties have engaged in discovery in the
case at hand.

     This recommended order is entered pursuant to Rule 60Q-2.016(3), Florida
Administrative Code, which provides that whenever ruling on a motion is
dispositive of a matter in which the Hearing Officer has recommended agency
action authority, the ruling shall be incorporated in a recommended order.

     Even though Respondent's renewed motion for recommended summary final order
is not a motion for summary final order, it is appropriate to look to Rule 60Q-
2.030, Florida Administrative Code, for guidance.  The said Rule provides that a
motion for summary final order is appropriate "whenever there is no genuine
issue as to any material fact."  Consequently, in the instant case, there must
be, and there is, an absence of a genuine issue of material fact.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  On or about July 12, 1993, Petitioner filed a complaint, including
attachments, with the Florida Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) alleging that
Respondent had discriminated against him on the basis of sex/gender (male) and
marital status (single) in violation of the Florida Human Rights Act.

     2.  In his complaint, Petitioner states in pertinent part:

          I am writing to file a FORMAL SEX/MARTIAL
          STATUS DISCRIMINATION COMPLAINT against: 7)
          Lighthouse Academy at 3701 NE 22nd Avenue,
          Lighthouse Point, FL  33064.
                         *    *    *
          6)  Lighthouse Point Academy - Many times
          throughout the year I contacted +/or applied
          for positions at this private school for
          special education children.  Because of their
          lack of acknowledgement, I question whether
          or not their hiring practices are discrim-
          inating.

     3.  On August 9, 1993, Petitioner filed the same complaint with the U. S.
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) but alleging that the
discrimination was in violation of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as
amended (Title VII).

     4.  On May 23, 1995, the EEOC issued its determination that Respondent had
not considered Petitioner's gender or marital status and that no violation of
Title VII had been committed.  Furthermore, the EEOC notified Petitioner in its
determination that he had 90 days in which to file a civil suit in federal
district court and that the suit was his exclusive remedy.



     5.  On or about August 5, 1995, Petitioner requested a formal hearing from
the FCHR which had not issued a determination on the complaint filed with it.
Petitioner requested a hearing on his claim of discrimination based on
gender/sex (male) and marital status (single).

     6.  On August 14, 1995, Petitioner filed suit in federal district court
alleging that Respondent discriminated against him on the basis of sex in
violation of Title VII.

     7.  On April 30, 1996, the federal district court issued a final judgment
in Respondent's favor, resulting from cross-motions for summary final judgment.
1/  The court determined that, based upon the motions, the record, and the
status of the case, and viewing the facts in a light most favorable to
Petitioner, Petitioner had failed to raise a genuine issue of fact that he was
intentionally discriminated against by Respondent on the basis of sex.

     8.  In the instant case, at no time material hereto did Respondent make
inquiry as to Petitioner's marital status.

     9.  In the case at hand, at no time material hereto did Petitioner inform
Respondent as to his marital status.

     10.  In the instant case, at no time material hereto did Respondent have
any knowledge of Petitioner's marital status.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     11.  Section 760.11, Florida Statutes, provides in pertinent part:

          (4)  In the event that the commission deter-
          mines that there is reasonable cause to believe
          that a discriminatory practice has occurred in
          violation of the Florida Civil Rights Act of
          1992, the aggrieved person may either:
            (a)  Bring a civil action against the person
          named in the complaint in any court of compe-
          tent jurisdiction; or
            (b)  Request an administrative hearing under
          s. 120.57.

          The election by the aggrieved person of
          filing a civil action or requesting an admin-
          istrative hearing under this subsection is
          the exclusive procedure available to the
          aggrieved person pursuant to this act.
                         *    *    *
          (8)  In the event that the commission fails
          to conciliate or determine whether there is
          reasonable cause on any complaint under this
          section within 180 days of the filing of the
          complaint, an aggrieved person may proceed
          under subsection (4), as if the commission
          determined that there was reasonable cause.

In accordance with the statutory provisions above, if Petitioner elects to file
suit in civil court, the civil action is his exclusive remedy.



     12.  Moreover, the EEOC notified Petitioner in its determination that
bringing civil suit in a federal district court was the exclusive remedy
available to Petitioner on his claim of discrimination.

     13.  Petitioner chose to file suit in federal district court on his claim
of discrimination based on gender/sex (male).  This suit was his exclusive
remedy.  The federal court decided by summary judgment against Petitioner and
for Respondent that Respondent had not discriminated against Petitioner on the
basis of gender/sex.  Petitioner is foreclosed from relitigating his claim of
gender/sex discrimination in this administrative proceeding.

     14.  The ultimate burden of persuasion that the Respondent intentionally
discriminated against Petitioner remains at all times with Petitioner.  Texas
Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 101 S.Ct. 1089, 67
L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).  The initial burden is upon Petitioner to establish a prima
facie case of discrimination.  McDonnell Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S.
792, 93 S.Ct. 1817, 36 L.Ed.2d 688 (1973).

     15.  Petitioner has failed to establish a prima facie case of
discrimination based on marital status (single).  2/  There is no evidence to
demonstrate that, at any time material to this case, Respondent had any
knowledge of Petitioner's marital status.

     16.  All pending motions are moot.

                         RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is

     RECOMMENDED that the petition of Steve J. Longariello be DISMISSED.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 13th day of June, 1996, in Tallahassee, Leon County,
Florida.

                           ___________________________________
                           ERROL H. POWELL, Hearing Officer
                           Division of Administrative Hearings
                           The DeSoto Building
                           1230 Apalachee Parkway
                           Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                           (904) 488-9675

                           Filed with the Clerk of the
                           Division of Administrative Hearings
                           this 13th day of June, 1996.

                              ENDNOTES

1/  Steve J. Longariello v. Learning Centers, Inc., Case No. 95-6767-CIV (S.D.
Fla. April 30, 1996).  In that case, Petitioner was the plaintiff and Respondent
was the defendant.

2/  No issue has been raised as to the timeliness of Petitioner's marital status
claim in this administrative proceeding.
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this recommended
order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this recommended order.  Any exceptions to this recommended order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN         )
RELATIONS,                          )
                                    )
     Petitioner,                    )
and                                 )
                                    )
EDWARD and KATHY DIVITO,            )
                                    )
     Intervenors,                   )
                                    )
vs.                                 )   CASE NO. 95-1177
                                    )
DUCKWOOD HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION,    )
INC., HOWARD SEE and                )
BOB SUTHERLAND,                     )
                                    )
     Respondents.                   )
____________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its
designated Hearing Officer, Joyous D. Parrish, held a formal hearing in the
above-styled case on January 17, 1996, in Stuart, Florida.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:   Harden King, Esquire
                       Dana Baird, Esquire
                       Florida Commission on Human Relations
                       325 John Knox Road
                       Building F, Suite 240
                       Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

     For Intervenors:  Kevin Ross, Esquire
                       Larry Corman, Esquire
                       HODGSON, RUSS, ANDREWS, WOODS and GOODYEAR
                       2000 Glades Road, Suite 400
                       Boca Raton, Florida  33431

     For Respondent:   Jane L. Cornett, Esquire
                       Deborah Ross, Esquire
                       WACKEEN, CORNETT and GOOGE, P.A.
                       Post Office Box 66
                       Stuart, Florida  34994

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The central issue in this case is whether the Respondents unlawfully
discriminated against the Intervenors in violation of Section 760.23, Florida
Statutes.



                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     This case began when the Intervenors, Edward and Kathy Divito, filed a
complaint against the Respondents, Duckwood Homeowners Association, Inc., Howard
See and Bob Sutherland (Duckwood), for discrimination under the Florida Fair
Housing Act.  The Petitioner, the Commission on Human Relations (Commission)
issued an investigatory determination finding there was reasonable cause to
believe a discriminatory practice had occurred which the Respondents contested,
and the matter was eventually forwarded to the Division of Administrative
Hearings for formal proceedings on March 9, 1995.  The Intervenors claim that
Duckwood unlawfully discriminated against them on the basis of familial status.
They alleged that when their son Andrew was born, the association notified them
of a restrictive covenant which precludes persons under the age of 18 residing
in the Duckwood community.

     At the hearing the Petitioner and Intervenors presented the testimony of
the following witnesses:  Edward and Kathy Divito, S. Louis Pachete, and Walter
Miozza.  Petitioner's exhibits numbered 1, 3, and 4 were admitted into evidence.
Petitioner's exhibit 2 has been proffered for the record.  Additionally,
Intervenor's exhibit 1 has been received.

     Respondents presented the testimony of:  Richard Hildreath, Robert Rimer,
Betty Mahaney, Charlotte Reynolds, and Daniel Doak.  Respondents' exhibits
numbered 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8, 10 and 12 have been received into evidence.
Respondents' exhibit 4 has not been admitted.

     Outstanding motions were addressed at the outset of the hearing.  After
consideration and comment, the motion for a view was withdrawn.  The request to
drop Bob Sutherland as a party was granted.  Finally, although ruling was
reserved at the time of hearing, the motion to drop Howard See as a party is
hereby granted.

     The transcript of the hearing was filed on February 21, 1996.  The parties'
requests for extensions of the time to file proposed recommended orders were
granted.  Specific rulings on the proposed findings of fact filed in this cause
are included in the appendix at the conclusion of this order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Commission is the state agency charged with the responsibility of
promoting and encouraging fair treatment in housing in accordance with the
provisions of Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.  Such authority includes, but is
not limited to, issues involving the fair housing act found at Sections 760.20-
760.37, Florida Statutes

     2.  In 1986 or 1987, the Intervenor, Edward Divito, purchased a home
located within a subdivision known in this record as Duckwood which was subject
to the  authority of the Respondent, Duckwood Homeowners Association, Inc.

     3.  The Duckwood development is a residential community located in Martin
County, Florida consisting of 139 single family units.

     4.  Each Duckwood unit is subject to covenants, conditions and
restrictions.



     5.  At all times material to the allegations of this case, Mr. Divito
resided in his home at Duckwood.

     6.  Sometime subsequent to 1986, Mrs. Divito began residence at the Divito
home in Duckwood.

     7.  Between 1987 and January, 1992, Mr. Divito's minor daughters from a
prior marriage did, from time to time, reside with the father at the Duckwood
residence.  Although the visits were longer than two weeks, the Respondent did
not take any action related to such visits.  More specifically, Respondent did
not request that the minors vacate the Duckwood home.

     8.  In January, 1992, Andrew Divito was born and took permanent residence
with his parents at the Duckwood home.

     9.  In February, 1992, the Duckwood Homeowners Association, Inc. reminded
the Divitos that Andrew was not allowed to reside in the Duckwood home.

     10.  The Respondent never demanded that Kathy Divito, aged more than 18
years but less than 55 years, not reside in the Divito's home.

     11.  The Respondent never demanded that Edward Divito, aged more than 18
years but less than 55 years, not reside in his Duckwood home.

     12.  At all times material to this case, Respondent had a restriction which
prohibited persons under 18 years age from permanently residing in the Duckwood
subdivision.  This prohibition applied to Mr. Divito's minor daughters as well
as to Andrew.

     13.  Restrictions also limited permanent residency to those persons 45
years of age or older.  This age limit was later changed to 55 years or older.

     14.  Neither Mr. nor Mrs. Divito was 45 years of age when Andrew was born.
Moreover, Mr. Divito was not 45 years old at the time he purchased the Duckwood
property or when such restriction was enacted.

     15.  In 1992, neither Mr. nor Mrs. Divito was 55 years of age.

     16.  On August 2, 1992, Duckwood sent another letter to the Divitos
reiterating that Andrew's residence violated the restrictions and that
litigation would ensue if the Divitos refused to comply.

     17.  Duckwood's present facilities were designed and constructed when
Duckwood was intended to be housing for persons 45 and older, and there has not
been any specific or significant modification to convert Duckwood facilities for
use by older persons.

     18.  With the exception of the case at bar, Duckwood has never previously
enforced its age restriction.  Duckwood failed to enforce the restriction when
Edward Divito's daughters resided with him.

     19.  Prior to October of 1992, Duckwood had not put in place formal
procedures to screen new residents or to verify the ages of its then existing
residents.

     20.  In October of 1992, at least eighty percent of the Duckwood residents
were age 55 or older.



     21.  Mr. Divito placed his Duckwood residence on the market long before
Andrew was born.  The Divitos had effectively decided to move before the notice
was issued by Respondent.

     22.  The Divito home eventually sold in November, 1993 for at least fair
market value.

     23.  The Divitos were annoyed and felt harrassed by the action of
Respondent in requesting that Andrew not reside at the Duckwood property.  The
situation created an understandable tension between the Divitos and their
neighbors.

     24.  At all times material to this case, Duckwood did not have significant
facilities and services specifically designed to meet the physical or social
needs of older persons.  All facilities at Duckwood have remained as initially
designed and do not offer special accessibility other than that expected for
handicap usage unrelated to age.

     25.  Prior to this incident with the Divitos, the housing community did not
publish and enforce policies and procedures related to providing housing for
persons over 55 years of age.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     26.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, these proceedings.

     27.  Section 760.23, Florida Statutes, provides, in pertinent part:

            (1)  It is unlawful to refuse to sell or
          rent after the making of a bonafide offer, to
          refuse to negotiate for the sale or rental of,
          or otherwise to make unavailable or deny a
          dwelling to any person because of race, color,
          national origin, sex, handicap, familial
          status, or religion.
                         *    *    *
            (6)  The protection afforded under ss.
          760.20-760.37 against discrimination on the
          basis of familial status apply to any person
          who is pregnant or is in the process of se-
          curing legal custody of any individual who
          has not attained the age of 18 years.

     28.  Section 760.22, Florida Statutes, sets forth the definitions for terms
used in Sections 760.20-760.37, Florida Statutes.  Pertinent to this case are
the following:

            (4)  "Dwelling" means any building or struc-
          ture, or portion thereof, which is occupied as,
          or designed or intended for occupancy as, a
          residence by one or more families, and any
          vacant land which is offered for sale or
          lease for the construction or location on the
          land of any such building or structure, or
          portion thereof.



            (5)  "Familial status" is established when
          an individual who has not attained the age of
          18 years is domiciled with:
            (a)  A parent or other person having legal
          custody of such individual; or
            (b)  A designee of a parent or other person
          having legal custody, with the written per-
          mission of such parent or other person.

     29.  Section 760.29, Florida Statutes, provides, in part:

            (4)(a)  Any provision of ss. 760.20-760.37
          regarding familial status does not apply with
          respect to housing for older persons.
            (b)  As used in this subsection, the term
          "housing for older persons" means housing:
            1.  Provided under any state or federal pro-
          gram that the commission determines is specifi-
          cally designed and operated to assist elderly
          persons, as defined in the state or federal
          program;
            2.  Intended for, and solely occupied by,
          persons 62 years of age or older; or
            3.  Intended and operated for occupancy by
          at least one person 55 years of age or older
          per unit.  In determining whether housing
          qualified as housing for older person under
          this subparagraph, the commission shall con-
          sider at least the following factors:
            a.  The existence of significant facilities
          and services specifically designed to meet the
          physical or social needs of older persons, or
          if providing such facilities and services is
          not practicable, such housing is necessary to
          provide important housing opportunities for
          older persons;
            b.  At least 80 percent of the units are
          occupied by at least one person 55 years of
          age or older per unit; and
            c.  The publication of and adherence to
          policies and procedures which demonstrate an
          intent by the owner or manager to provide
          housing for persons 55 years of age or older.

     30.  Section 760.34, Florida Statutes, provides, in part:

            (1)  Any person who claims to have been in-
          jured by a discriminatory housing practice or
          who believes that he will be injured by a
          discriminatory housing practice that is about
          to occur may file a complaint with the
          commission.
                         *    *    *
            (2)  A complaint under subsection (1) must
          be filed within 1 year after the alleged dis-
          criminatory housing practice occurred.
                         *    *    *



            (5)  In any proceeding brought pursuant to
          this section or s. 760.35, the burden of
          proof is on the complainant.

     31.  Section 760.35, Florida Statutes, provides, in part:

            (3)(a)  If the commission is unable to ob-
          tain voluntary compliance with ss. 760.20-
          760.37 or has reasonable cause to believe
          that a discriminatory practice has occurred:
            1.  The commission may institute an admin-
          istrative proceeding under chapter 120; or
            2.  The person aggrieved may request admin-
          istrative relief under chapter 120 within 30
          days after receiving notice that the commiss-
          ion has concluded its investigation under
          s. 760.34.
            (b)  Administrative hearings shall be con-
          ducted pursuant to s. 120.57(1).  The respon-
          dent must be served written notice by certi-
          fied mail.  If the hearing officer finds that
          a discriminatory housing practice has occurred
          or is about to occur, he shall issue a recom-
          mended order to the commission prohibiting the
          practice and recommending affirmative relief
          from the effects of the practice, including
          quantifiable damages and reasonable attor-
          ney's fees and costs.  The commission may
          adopt, reject, or modify a recommend order
          only as provided under s. 120.57(1).  Judg-
          ment for the amount of damages and costs
          assessed pursuant to a final order by the
          commission may be entered in any court having
          jurisdiction thereof and may be enforced as
          any other judgment.

     32.  The Petitioner bears the burden of proof to establish that a violation
of the law has occurred.

     33.  In this case, the Petitioner has established that the Respondent did
contemplate the enforcement of an unlawful restriction related to the minor
child, Andrew Divito.  This matter became moot when Andrew voluntarily vacated
the home.  The written request for the minor to vacate does not establish
violation of the statute.

     34.  The facts of this case clearly demonstrate that the Divitos were in
the process of moving when the dispute began.  They chose to voluntarily
relocate and had planned to do so when the Association sent its initial notice.
That the Association did not allow the move to go forward without the notice
regarding Andrew is unfortunate.

     35.  Nevertheless, the Divito home was eventually sold for fair market
value.  No damages were incurred as a result of the sale of the home.  Any
monetary damages sustained by Intervenors as a result of the sale or vacation of
the home have not been established.



     36.  Similarly, intangible damages have not been established, and are not
warranted under the circumstances of this case.

     37.  Since Andrew no longer resides at the Duckwood community, injunctive
relief is also not warranted under the circumstances of this case.

     38.  It is speculative whether or not Duckwood would have attempted to
formally enforce the restriction against Andrew Divito.  However, under the
facts of this case, such enforcement would have constituted an unlawful act
under Sections 760.20-760.37, Florida Statutes.  Accordingly, Duckwood is not a
prevailing party and is not entitled to attorneys fees or costs in this matter.

                         RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is, hereby,

     RECOMMENDED:

     That the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order
dismissing the allegations of this case as moot since the Divitos suffered no
damages and have voluntarily moved.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 10th day of June, 1996, in Tallahassee, Leon County,
Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            JOYOUS D. PARRISH, Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 10th day of June, 1996.

          APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 95-1177

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Petitioner:

     1.  Paragraphs 1 through 12, 14, 15, 20, 21, 22, and 23 are accepted.
     2.  Paragraph 13 is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence or not supported by the record.  See, however, findings of fact number
23.
     3.  Paragraphs 16 through 19 are rejected as unnecessary or irrelevant; it
is undisputed that the development sought to exclude minors.  The time frame for
the restrictions is relevant only as it relates only to Duckwood's claim as a
community for persons over 55 which it did not attempt to establish until this
case ensued.
     4.  Paragraph 24 is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence or argumentative.

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Intervenors:



     1.  Paragraphs 1, 3 through 7, 9 through 17, 22, 23, 24, and 26 through 32
are accepted.
     2.  With regard to paragraph 2, it is accepted that the purchase occurred
in 1987; otherwise, rejected as not supported by the weight of the credible
evidence.
     3.  Paragraph 8 is rejected as irrelevant (since asking price would not
necessarily reflect fair market value) and not supported by the evidence
presented (the more likely amount was $97,000 not $97,000,000).
     4.  Paragraphs 18 through 21 are rejected as irrelevant or unnecessary; it
is undisputed that the development sought to exclude minors.  The time frame for
the restrictions is relevant only as it relates only to Duckwood's claim as a
community for persons over 55 which it did not attempt to establish until this
case ensued.
     5.  With regard to paragraph 25, with the deletion of the phrase "either
prior to or subsequent to the Divitos constructive eviction" which is rejected
as contrary to the weight of the credible evidence, the paragraph is accepted as
it relates to the times material to this case.

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Respondent:

     1.  Paragraphs 2, 3, 7 through 12, 14, 15, 16, 21, 27, 28, 34 through 38,
41, 42, 45, 46, 47, 51 through 59 are accepted.
     2.  Paragraph 1 is rejected as comment or statement of case.
     3.  Paragraphs 4, 5, and 6 are rejected as comment or allegations of the
statement of the case.
     4.  Paragraph 13 is rejected as comment or statement of the case.
     5.  Paragraphs 17 through 20 are rejected as irrelevant or contrary to the
weight of the credible evidence.
     6.  Paragraphs 22 through 26 are rejected as contrary to the weight of the
credible evidence.  The association did not begin to conscientiously perform the
duties described until this case arose.  Record keeping, surveys, an active
welcoming committee, etc. all began in earnest in October, 1992.  Presumably, in
response to this issue.
     7.  Paragraphs 29 through 33 are rejected as contrary to the weight of the
credible evidence or not supported by the record.  See comment above.
     8.  With the correction to state "A verification" and not "Another
verification" which is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence, paragraph 39 is accepted.
     9.  With regard to paragraph 40, it is accepted that the Association was
attempting to verify that at least one member of each home was 55 or older.
     10.  With regard to paragraph 43, it is accepted that as of October, 1992,
the Association has updated its records, etc.
     11.  Paragraph 44 is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence or not supported by the record.
     12.  With regard to paragraph 48, it is accepted that all of the facilities
and most of the programs or services were available to residents prior to 1989.
Duckwood has no services or programs or facilities specially designed or
implemented for persons over 55 years of age.
     13.  Paragraph 49 is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence.
     14.  Paragraph 50 is rejected as irrelevant or vague.
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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